
ILLEGAL HUSTLING- An answer to an email
by Abe Mittleman 

Recently an email was sent to Commissioner David Do concerning Illegal hustling
at the Manhattan Cruise Terminal. This illegal practice is nothing new. This illegal
practice has been going on for many years, not only at the Manhattan Cruise
Terminal, but other locations. such as The Javits Center the Airports and more.  

Following is the answer to the email received from  Ira Goldapper Deputy
Commissioner Uniformed Services Bureau New York City Taxi and Limousine
Commission: To this writer the answer seems not a solution to this crime but an
excuse for why nothing has been done to police this problem. The legal taxi
drivers and innocent passengers are the ones that are losing and put in danger by
the hustlers. 

Illegal hustling at the Manhattan Cruise Terminal is a problem that we are aware
of and are currently working with New York City Economic Development
Corporation (EDC), which oversees the terminal, as well as Ports America.

The Manhattan Cruise Terminal presents a unique challenge in that the illegal
hustlers are not at their vehicles when soliciting passengers for trips as they would
be at other locations.  Rather, they park across 12th Avenue along the various side
streets and wait at the median on 12th Avenue trying to intercept potential
passengers to take them to their car.  The majority of these illegal hustlers are not
licensed by the TLC and, therefore, TLC rules regarding illegal street hails and
solicitations do not apply.  They have to be summonsed for unlicensed for-hire
operation pursuant to NYC Administrative Code §19-506.  Under the
interpretation of the NYC Office of Administrative Trials and Hearings, mere
solicitation of the trip is not enough to successfully prosecute a summons under
§19-506.  We require confirmation of an unlicensed vehicle to go along with the
solicitation.  As mentioned earlier, the illegal hustlers are not usually near their
vehicles when soliciting passengers, and we are currently working on adjusting the
operations we use at the airports and the Brooklyn Cruise Terminal to target
unlicensed for-hire activity at the Manhattan Cruise Terminal.

In the meantime, we try to have a uniformed presence as often as we can based on



the schedule of ships coming in to serve as a deterrence.  Unfortunately, we cannot
be there as often as I would like due to staffing shortages and the need to be at
other locations across the City.  Just as an example, in July of 2016, we had 1,042
shifts for the month versus 446 in July of 2025.  We are currently recruiting for
100 new officers to help get us closer to the staffing levels we had then.  We will
step up presence at the Manhattan Cruise Terminal while identifying a more
holistic approach towards combating illegal hustling, which will likely consist of
increased enforcement, public education, and a review of taxi stands in the area,
among other things.

 

I am copying Assistant Commissioner of Enforcement Gabrielle Sbano, who has
been working with EDC and Ports America on this issue, to provide you with
future updates on the matter.

Following page is Administrative Code §19-506.  

  












